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MINUTES
MIDWESTERN STATE UNIVERSITY
BOARD OF REGENTS

Executive Committee
November 4, 2010

The Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in regular session in the J. S. Bridwell
Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 1:43 p.m., Thursday,
November 4, 2010. Executive Committee members in attendance were Dr. Carol Gunn, Chair;
Mr. Shawn Hessing, Vice Chairman; Dr. Lynwood Givens, Secretary; and Mr. Charles
Engelman, Member-at-Large. Other regents attending the meeting were Mr. Mike Bernhardt, Mr.
Kenny Bryant, Mrs. Tiffany Burks, Mr. Sam Sanchez, Ms. Jane Spears, and Student Regent
David Reyna.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Dr. Alisa White,
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Mr. Juan Sandoval, Vice President for
Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for University Advancement
and Student Affairs; and Dr. Robert Clark, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness. Other
university personnel attending the meeting included Dr. Keith Lamb, Associate Vice President
for Student Affairs; Mr. Kyle Owen, Associate Vice President for Facilities Services; Mr.
Charlie Carr, Director of Athletics; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor; Mr. Barry Macha,
Interim General Counsel; Ms. Dianne Weakley, Director of Human Resources; Dr. Jim Owen,
Chairman of the MSU Faculty Senate; Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of the MSU Staff Senate; Ms.
Gail Ferguson, Controller; Ms. Valarie Maxwell, Director of Budget and Management; Mr.
Steve Shelley, Director of Purchasing; Ms. Nicole Deese, Research Analyst in the Office of
Institutional Research, Planning, and Assessment; Ms. Janus Buss, Director of Public
Information and Marketing; Ms. Cindy Ashlock, Executive Assistant to the President; and Ms.
Debbie Barrow, Director of Board and Government Relations. Also attending the meeting were
Mr. Chris Stolarzyk, President of the MSU Student Government Association, and Mr. David
Peris, Student Government Observer. Representing the news media were Ms. Brittany Norman,
editor of The Wichitan, and Ms. Ann Work, reporter for the Times Record News.

Chair Gunn called the meeting to order at 1:43 p.m.
Reading and Approval of Minutes

11-01. The minutes of the Executive Committee meeting August 5, 2010, were approved as
presented.

Maintenance Plan Update — MP2 and MP4

11-02. Dr. Gunn noted that each year the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board (THECB)
requests an update of the university's five-year plan for deferred maintenance (MP2), as well
as a report on deferred maintenance expenditures during the previous fiscal year (MP4).
These reports were presented in the agenda for information of the board. Dr. Rogers noted
that one of the major costs of higher education is facilities maintenance. A major obligation
of the board is to be certain the administration is doing its job and taking care of the




university’s property. Campus maintenance is a national higher education cost issue and
administrators are looking for ways to deliver education without building more space. Dr.
Rogers noted that the MP2 report outlines a five-year plan of projects and the list totals over
$8 million. He indicated that much of the work will be funded by Hzgher Education
Assistance Funds (HEAF) and formula plant funds.

With regard to the MP4 report, Mr. Owen reported that three categories of projects are not
included: facilities adaptation, such as converting Vinson Health Center into Counseling
Center offices or changing a break room into graduate studies offices; auxiliary projects,
such as the $591,000 HVAC modifications to Killingsworth and Pierce halls and minor
renovations to the university police department; and projects costing less $10,000. He
added that THECB is changing the report format and future reports should provide a more
realistic picture of the work being done on campus. Mr. Owen noted that all of the projects
are listed as non-critical because a critical project must be an emergency safety concern.
Critical projects are taken care of immediately.

Dr. Gunn noted that this item was presented as a point of information only and no action
was required.

Regional Training Simulation Center
11-03. Dr. Gunn noted that the board authorized the purchase of the North Texas Surgi-Center

building ($457,478) at its August meeting, and allocated $150,000 to renovate the
facility. She asked Dr. Rogers to provide an update. Dr. Rogers thanked the board for
their action to enable the university to purchase this facility. Since the August meeting,
the building has been purchased and renovations are underway. The Simulation Center is
scheduled to relocate to this facility and begin operations in January. Private funding for
this project in the amount of $350,000 is anticipated to be received in the next few
months. The initial investment of $607,478 will be returned to university reserves within
five years as committed through private donations, usage fees, and other income.

Dr. White reported that this facility will allow the university to serve the region in a
greater capacity. The center will be used for outreach and validation of health care
professionals, as well as for instruction of students. She noted that an item to be
considered later in the agenda would propose an administrative change which would
provide oversight and marketing for the outreach services. Dr. White stated that course
fees cannot be used to offset operating expenses, but can be used to support instruction,
to include the cost of equipment and consumables. Mr. Sandoval noted that partner
income from Vernon College and United Regional Hospital totals $62,500 each year.

The administration recommended that the Simulation Center budget for FY 2011 be
increased by $60,000 to address maintenance and utility costs for the new facility. It was
noted that proposed course fee increases, if approved in Item 11-08, would be applied to
budgeted instructional costs, and funds consequently released would fund the increase in
the budget.



Ms. Spears asked if the partner income was ongoing. Dr. White responded that it was
and that she hoped the list of partners would be expanded.

@

Dr. Givens moved approval of this recommendation as presented. Mr. Engelman
seconded the motion and it was approved.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the Bxecutive Committee discussion concluded at 2:03 p.m.

Reviewed for submission:

Carol Carlson Gunn, Chair
Midwestern State University
Board of Regents Executive Committee
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Finance and Audit Committee
November 4, 2010

The Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in regular session in the J. S. Bridwell
Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 2:03 p.m., Thursday,
November 4, 2010. Finance and Audit Committee members in attendance were Mr. Shawn
Hessing, Chairman; Mr. Charles Engelman; Dr. Lynwood Givens; and Ms. Jane Spears. Other
regents attending the meeting were Mr. Mike Bernhardt, Mr. Kenny Bryant, Mrs. Tiffany Burks,
Dr. Carol Gunn, Mr. Sam Sanchez, and Student Regent David Reyna.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Dr. Alisa White,
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Mr. Juan Sandoval, Vice President for
Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for University Advancement
and Student Affairs; and Dr. Robert Clark, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness. Other
university personnel attending the meeting included Dr. Keith Lamb, Associate Vice President
for Student Affairs; Mr. Kyle Owen, Associate Vice President for Facilities Services; Mr.
Charlie Carr, Director of Athletics; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor; Mr. Barry Macha,

~ Interim General Counsel; Ms. Dianne Weakley, Director of Human Resources; Dr. Jim Owen,

Chairman of the MSU Faculty Senate; Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of the MSU Staff Senate; Ms.
Gail Ferguson, Controller; Ms. Valarie Maxwell, Director of Budget and Management; Mr.
Steve Shelley, Director of Purchasing; Ms. Nicole Deese, Research Analyst in the Office of
Institutional Research, Planning, and Assessment; Ms. Janus Buss, Director of Public
Information and Marketing; Ms. Cindy Ashlock, Executive Assistant to the President; and Ms.
Debbie Barrow, Director of Board and Government Relations. Also attending the meeting were
Mr. Chris Stolarzyk, President of the MSU Student Government Association, and Mr. David
Peris, Student Government Observer. Representing the news media were Ms. Brittany Norman,
editor of The Wichitan, and Ms. Ann Work, reporter, for the 7imes Record News.

" Chairman Hessing called the meeting to order at 2:03 p.m.

Reading and Approval of Minutes

- 11-04. The minutes of the Finance and Audit Committee meeting August 5, 2010, were

approved as presented.

Review and Acceptance of Financial Report . _
11-05. The administration recommended the July, 2010, Financial Report for acceptance. Mr.

Hessing asked Mr. Sandoval to comment on this report. Mr. Sandoval reported that his
office was working on the financial report for the fiscal year ending August 31, 2010,

. which should be distributed to the board in early December. Mr. Sandoval noted that as
of July 31, net assets increased by $3.1 million, with revenue totaling $88 million and
expenses totaling $89 million. A significant portion of the expenses was depreciation of
almost $9 miilion. He reminded the board that state appropriation reductions in FY 2010



totaled $497,000. He added that working capital will likely be down by $1 million
through August 31, 2010 and the administration is committed to building the working
capital reserve in the 2011 fiscal year.

Mir. Engelman moved acceptance of the report as presented. Ms. Spears seconded the
motion.

Mr. Bryant asked how the administration planned to build the reserve. Mr. Sandoval
stated that Dr. Rogers would provide information regarding the university committees
looking at cost cutting options for the university. Dr. Rogers added that there were
several reasons the university’s unrestricted reserve balance had drifted downward over a
number of years. Some of those reasons include the university returning funds to the
state, no adjustment in general revenue appropriations since 1998, and strategic decisions
made by the university administration. He added that the administration would like to
increase the reserve by at least §1 million each year for the next two years. Mr. Bryant
asked what the target figure would be for the working capital reserve. Mr. Sandoval
responded that the balance would likely be $4.9 million through August 31, 2010 and $6
million would be a good target for this fiscal year.

Mr. Sanchez noted the overall deficits in the 2010 fiscal year for housing and parking.
Mr. Sandoval responded that the university has had budget challenges with parking and
the administration is working on a plan to address the situation in future budgets. Dr.
Farrell added that the administration planned to make recommendations in February
regarding campus safety, university police, and crisis management. With regard to
housing, Dr. Lamb responded that while income was lower than anticipated, expenses
were reduced accordingly and revenue less expenses for the year was $190,000 to the
good. Mr. Engelman asked if the administration was comfortable with housing income
being adequate to cover maintenance, depreciation, security, and other costs related to the
operation. Mr. Sandoval responded that $200,000 is transferred into repair and
replacement for housing each year, but that the funds do not address depreciation. He
added that when the residence halls are fully depreciated, the university will have to take
steps to replace them and address the associated costs.

Mzr. Engelman encouraged the administration to look at the university’s natural gas
contract since gas prices are low. Mr. Sandoval responded that the university has a three-
year contract for gas and that they would look at renegotiating when the contract expires.

There being no further discussion, the motion was approved.

Mustangs Guarantee Program

11-06. Mzr. Hessing noted that the Mustangs Guarantee was offered for the first time in the fall
2010 to beginning freshmen who were Texas residents, Pell Grant eligible, and whose
family’s combined annual Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) was $50,000 or less. He asked
Dr. Rogers and Dr. Clark to discuss the program and explain the changes recommended
by the administration. Dr. Rogers stated that while the MSU program is not unique, it is
one of the more aggressive support programs in the state. Dr. Rogers noted that students




continue to eliminate themselves from the possibility of attending college because of
cost. While the cost has increased, the adnnistration wants to send a message to students
that if they want a college education and are academically prepared for college, assistance
is available. |

Dr. Clark reported that Midwestern State distributed $46.5 million in financial aid in the
last fiscal year, including federal and state grants ($13.5 million), work study ($177,000),
scholarships ($4.6 million), and loans ($28.3 million). He noted that 91 students met the
$50,000 AGI requirement, had all of their paperwork turned in by the April 30 deadline,
and enrolled for the fall semester. He added that of those 91 students, 33 enrolled in the
required 15 semester credit hours. Of the 33 students, only two did not have their tuition
and fees covered by grants and scholarships. The resulting cost to the university for the
program for the fall semester was $2,708. The administration would like to encourage
greater interest in the program and recommended minor changes to hopefully increase
participation. He presented the administration’s recommended changes to the Mustangs
Guarantee Program.

A. Clarify the program description to indicate that payment of tuition and mandatory
fees will be provided for 15 or more credit hours each semester. The program
requires students to enroll in a minimum of 15 credit hours each semester. This
change will allow students to enroll in more than 15 hours if they so choose.

B. Modify the program description fo allow beginning freshmen to participate in the
program if they earn college hours at MSU or another institution in the summer
immediately following high school graduation.

C. Change the required date for completing the financial aid file from April 30 to May
31.

Mr. Engelman asked what the university was doing to make parents aware of the program’
and the requirements for participation. Dr. Clark responded that the financial aid staff
and admissions officers provide information to parents and students during college night
programs, workshops, Mustangs Rally, in university literature, and through the university
website.

Mr. Engelman moved approval of the recommended changes as presented. Dr. Givens
seconded the motion.

Ms. Spears asked if the 15 hour requirement would remain. Dr. Clark indicated that the
university is encouraging students to graduate in four years and the 15 hour requirement
is a part of that effort. He added that the administration was not recommending a change
to that requirement, but that all of the requirements would continue to be monitored. Ms.
Spears asked if enrolling in 15 hours is required by other university programs of this type.
Dr. Clark responded that most other programs require students to enroll in 12 hours, but
are moving toward the 15 hour requirement. Mr. Engelman asked if the students must

L



ST complete 15 hours each semester. Dr. Clark responded that students must complete 12
u hours and must earn at least a 2.5 grade point average to continue in the program.

There being no further discussion, the motion was approved.

Mustangs Promise

11-07. Mr. Hessing reported that beginning in 2007 the MSU Board of Regents approved the
Mustangs Promise whereby tuition and fees, with the exception of student initiated fees,
would not be increased by more than five percent per year. He noted that the program is
approved through the 2011-2012 fiscal year.

Dr. Rogers noted that the administration’s recommendation was that no action be taken
concerning this program at this time. He reported that the state is looking at a $20-30
billion deficit in the next biennium. He stated that it was difficult for the administration
to recommend making guarantees beyond 2012 because of the uncertainty of the
economy and the upcoming legislative session. He added that the administration is
committed to providing the best education possible at the most affordable cost.

Course Fees
11-08. Mr. Hessing presented the administration’s recommended course fee increases for

courses offered within the College of Health Smences and Human Services beginning
with the spring 2011 semester.

S , FROM TO
() Athletic Training ~ ATRN $10 $30
Dental Hygiene — DNHY $i5 $55

Nursing — NURS $35 $55

Radiologic Science - RADS (Undergraduate Only) $11 $35

Respiratory Care — RESP $11 $35

Dr. Rogers noted that Dr. White had brought great insight to the administration regarding
course fees. He noted that MSU’s overall cost compared to other universities is slightly
below average; however, this comparison does not include course fees. It is difficult to
properly estimate course fees if one does not know the exact courses in which a student
will enroll.

Dr. White reported that course fees can be used for costs associated with a class, such as
special software or equipment. Additionally, course fees can be used to provide funding
for supplemental instruction, learning communities, and other programs that are in place to
help students succeed and graduate. She noted that while the recommended course fee
increases are high, these are high cost areas of study and the fees currently charged are low
in comparison to other Texas institutions. She added that the administration is looking at
all course fees and will bring additional recommendations to the board in February. She
noted that the recommended change in radiologic sciences affects undergraduate courses
only because the graduate program 1is offered on-line and students in those courses would
not have access to the additional services. Mr. Hessing asked to see the comparison data
\V) and Dr. White indicated she would provide the information.



Mr. Engelman noted that under the new performance funding guidelines, the university
will be rewarded for graduates in the health science areas, but that the funding does not
cover the overhead costs. Dr. White added that these are difficult programs of study and it
is important that the university offer support services to help the students succeed.

Ms. Spears moved approval of these recommended course fees as presented. M.
Engelman seconded the motion.

Mr. Hessing stated that it was important for the administration and board to monitor the
total cost of attending Midwestern State University. Data from the Texas Higher
Education Coordinating Board was distributed which showed comparison figures for
institutions in the state (see Attachment 1), Dr. Rogers added that the list did not include

course fees.

There being no further discussion, the motion was approved.

University Center Fee

11-09. Mr. Hessing reported that MSU students are currently assessed a Student Union Fee of

$20 per semester ($10 for each summer term) and a University Center Fee of $15 per
semester ($7.50 for each summer term). The Student Union Fee authorization applies to
all institutions of higher education in Texas. The authorization for the University Center
Fee applies only to Midwestern State University and was approved by the Texas
Legislature in 1987. Funding from these two fees is currently inadequate to pay for costs
associated with the operation of the Clark Student Center, with an annual financial
shortfall of approximately $115,000. The Center is in need of electrical work which is
estimated to cost $500,000. Additionally, the roof of the Center will need to be replaced
within the next five years at an estimated cost of $1.2 million. He noted that the
administration was requesting authorization to pursue legisiative action to increase the
University Center Fee to $35 per semester ($17.50 for each summer term) during the next
legislative session. '

Dr. Rogers reported that state funds cannot be used to operate or maintain the Clark
Student Center, He asked Mr. Lamb to comment on the recent student vote concerning
this matter. Mr. Lamb reported that the issue of the Student Center electrical work was
brought to the Student Senate at the beginning of the fall semester. The senate agreed to
send the issue to a student referendum. A general referendum election was held and the
measure passed the student body. Dr. Rogers added that a great deal of work needs to be
done on the facility, but additional funding needs would be addressed at a later time.

Ms. Spears asked if the roof was leaking. Mr. Lamb indiéated that much of the roof was
not repaired or replaced when the building was remodeled 13 years ago. He added that
there have been a number of leaks and they have been patched. Mr. Owen added that

- there is a section of the roof over the cafeteria that will need to be worked on in the next-

two years. He indicated his hope that the remainder of the roof would hold up for another
five years. Mr. Lamb noted that the major issue is the main electrical switch coming into



the building. Dr. Farrell added that if the switch were to completely fail the building
would have to be closed. Dr. Farrell recognized Chris Stolarzyk, SGA President, who
worked closely with Dr. Lamb to educate and inform the student body.

Mr. Engelman moved approval of this item as presented. Ms. Spears seconded the motion
and it was approved.

FY 2009-2010 Items $50.000 & Under Approved by President

11-10. Mr. Hessing noted that the list of budget changes presented in the agenda document for
review and ratification. Dr. Rogers stated that following the purchase of the Christ
Academic property, Student Service Fees were utilized to do field work and provide a
backstop for the area. This area is regularly used by students.

Dr. Givens moved the board ratify these budget changes as presented. Mr. Engelman
seconded the motion and it was approved.

Review of Personnel Reports and Salary/Title/Position Changes in 2009-2010 and 2010-2011

Budgets Approved per Board Authorization

11-11 & 11-12. The reports of personnel changes were presented for information in the
agenda document. Mr. Hessing asked Dr. Rogers to comment on the items presented for
ratification. Dr. Rogers noted that the new Academic Counselor Coordinator position was
approved for the 2010-2011 budget, but it was determined that this employee would be
more effective if hired during the summer. He added that the new position of Director of
Student Support Services was funded by a new grant. Dr. Clark stated that the university
received a TRIO grant in the amount of $220,000 each year for five years to- prov1de
tutoring and other support services to MSU students.

Mr. Engelman moved the board ratify these position changes as presented. Ms. Spears-
seconded the motion and it was approved.

Adjournment
The Finance and Audit Committee discussion concluded at 3:01 p.m:

Reviewed for submisst

Shawn Hessing dHéfm%h
- Midwestern State University
Board of Regents Finance & Audit Committee

ATTACHMENT:
1. University Cost Comparison



Finance & Audit Committee
November 4, 2010

Attachment 1 — Page 1

Total Academic Costs for 15 Semester Credit Hours I B0 |
University of Texas at Dallas $5,170
University of Texas at Austin 54,421
University of Houston 54,248
Texas A&M University $4,196
University of Texas at Arlington $4,189
University of Texas at San Antonio 54,046
Texas Tech University $3,893
University of North Texas $3,830
Texas State University - San Marcos $3,740
Texas A&M University at Galveston $3,532
Prairie View A&M University $3,332
Texas Woman's University $3,330
Lamar University $3,303
Midwestern State University $3,272
Stephen F. Austin State University $3,264
Sam Houston State University $3,258
Texas Southern University $3,201
University of Texas at El Paso $3,112
Texas A&M University - Corpus Christi $3,049
University of Texas at Tyler $3,021
Tarleton State University $2,971
West Texas A&M $2,945
University of Houston - Clear Lake $2,899
Texas A&M International 52,873
Texas A&M-Kingsville 52,847
Texas A&M Commerce $2,750
University of Texas at Brownsville $2,749
University of Texas - Pan American 82,713
Angelo State University $2,705
University of Houston - Victoria $2,700
Sul Ross State University $2,651
University of Texas of the Permian Basin $2,650
University of Houston - Downtown $2,500
Texas A&M University - Texarkana $2,269
AVERAGE TOTALS $3,283
Source: On-line Institutional Resumes - THECB - 11/04/10
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MINUTES
MIDWESTERN STATE UNIVERSITY
BOARD OF REGENTS

Investment Committee
November 4, 2010

The Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in regular session in the J. S. Bridwell
Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 3:01 p.m., Thursday,
November 4, 2010. Investment Committee members in attendance were Mr. Charles Engelman,
Chairman; Mr. Mike Bernhardt; Mr. Kenny Bryant, and Dr. Carol Gunn. Other regents attending
the meeting were Mrs. Tiffany Burks, Dr. Lynwood Givens, Mr. Shawn Hessmg, Mr. Sam
Sanchez, Ms. Jane Spears, and Student Regent David Reyna.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Dr. Alisa White,
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Mr. Juan Sandoval, Vice President for
Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for University Advancement
and Student Affairs; and Dr. Robert Clark, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness. Other
university personnel attending the meeting included Dr. Keith Lamb, Associate Vice President -
for Student Affairs; Mr. Kyle Owen, Associate Vice President for Facilities Services; Mr.
Charlie Carr, Director of Athletics; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor; Mr. Barry Macha,
Interim General Counsel; Ms. Dianne Weakley, Director of Human Resources; Dr. Jim Owen,
Chairman of the MSU Faculty Senate; Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of the MSU Staff Senate; Ms.
Gail Ferguson, Controller; Ms. Valarie Maxwell, Director of Budget and Management; Mr.
Steve Shelley, Director of Purchasing; Ms. Nicole Deese, Research Analyst in the Office of
Institutional Research, Planning, and Assessment; Ms. Janus Buss, Director of Public
Information and Marketing; Ms. Cindy Ashlock, Executive Assistant to the President; and Ms.
Debbie Barrow, Director of Board and Government Relations. Also attending the meeting were
Mr. Chris Stolarzyk, President of the MSU Student Government Association, and Mr. David
Peris, Student Government Observer. Representing the news media was Ms. Brittany Norman,
editor of The Wichitan.

Chairman Engelman called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m.
Reading and Approval of Minutes

11-12.01. The minutes of the Investment Committee meeting August 5, 2010, were approved as
presented.

Review and Acceptance of Investment Repoxt

11-13. Mr. Engelman reported that the fourth quarter 2010 investment report was prevmusly
distributed to the board and was presented for acceptance. Mr. Sandoval explained that
this report covers those funds invested in accordance with the Public Funds Investment
Act. He noted that the report included Redwine Funds totaling $9.2 million that were not
transferred to investment managers during the reporting period. Mr. Engelman added
that the investment of Redwine Funds would be discussed later in the meeting.

Mr. Bryant moved acceptance of this report as presented. Dr. Gunn seconded the motion
and it was approved.



Redwine Quasi-Endowment Fund Report — FY 2010

11-14. Mr. Engelman reported that in May, 2009, the Board of Regents eslabhshed a quasi-
endowment fund from the proceeds of the Bruce Redwine Estate and instructed that a
report be presented to the board in November of each year concerning the use of these
funds during the previous fiscal year. The report concerning this fund for fiscal year 2010
was presented in the agenda document as a point of information only. Mr. Engelman
pointed out that the earnings in FY 2010 helped fund Honors Program scholarships.

Redwine Fund/Investment Management Services '

11-15. Mr. Engelman stated that the board previously authorized the administration to invest
approximately $3.08 million with each of the following investment management firms:
Fisher Investments, Luther King Capital Management, and J. P. Morgan Chase
Investments. He added that while it took longer than hoped to finalize contract details,
the funds should be fully invested soon.

Mr. Sandoval stated that Roger Lee was working on the contracts when he passed away
and this slowed down the overall process. Additionally, two of the firms required the
establishment of separate custodial accounts. Ms. Ferguson indicated that the details have
now been finalized and the accounts are being funded.

Mr. Sanchez asked about the amounts that have been distributed to the investment firms.
Mr. Sandoval responded that two-thirds of the funds have been distributed and the
remainder will be distributed by the end of the week.

This item was presented as a point of information only.

Redwine Quasi-Endowment Fund Use ' ‘
11-16. Mr. Engelman noted that the funds that came to the university following the death of

Bruce Redwine were not designated for any specific use. Mr. Redwine was a wonderful
supporter of MSU who attributed much of his success to the education he received at
Midwestern. In 2009, the Board of Regents established a quasi-endowment fund and
directed that the earnings from the fund be used for Redwine Scholarships at the
discretion of the president. Since that time, Redwine Scholarships have been designated
for MSU Honors Program students. The administration requested that the board expand

" the use of these funds beyond scholarships and authorize that future earnings be used to
support the MSU Honors Program.

Dr. White stated that there are currently 140 students participating in the Honors
Program. While funds are provided for scholarships, additional funding would support
the students participating in conferences, presenting papers, and studying abroad. These
funds would greatly enhance the educational opportunities provided to these students for
a more enriched honors experience. Dr. Rogers added that the funds would not be used
for the administration of the program, but for the students and activities from which they
would benefit.

Mr. Bemhardt moved approval of this item as presented. Mr. Bryant seconded the motion
and it was approved.



Adjournment
The Investment Committee discussion concluded at 3:14 p.m.

Reviewed for submission:

P,
Baard of Regents Investment Committee
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MINUTES
MIDWESTERN STATE UNIVERSITY
BOARD OF REGENTS

Investment Committee
January 13,2011

The Investment Committee of the Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in the J.S.
Bridwell Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 9:30 a.m.,
Thursday, January 13, 2011. Investment Commitiee members in attendance were Mr, Charles
Engelman, Chairman; Mr. Mike Bernhardt, Mr. Kenny Bryant, and Dr. Carol Carlson Gunn.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Mr. Juan
Sandoval, Vice President for Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for
University Advancement and Student Affairs; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor; Mr. Barry
Macha, General Counsel; Ms. Gail Ferguson, Controller; and Ms. Cindy Ashlock, Executive
Assistant to the President. Also attending the meeting was Mr. Randy Pruitt, Assistant Professor
of Mass Communication and Advisor to The Wichitan. Representing the news media was Ms.

~ Ann Work, reporter for the Times Record News.

Chairman Engelman called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.

Opening Comments :

Mr. Engelman noted that while he had hoped to have an informal meeting with Mr. Sandoval,
Ms. Ferguson, and the committee members to review the university’s investments, the committee
meeting was posted as recommended by Ms. Debbie Barrow, Director of Board and Government
Relations. He apologized to the individuals in attendance if the meeting was not as informative
and productive as they expected.

Investment Review '

11-01/Inv. Mr. Engelman reviewed the process by which the Redwine funds were invested. He
stated that there were challenges in finally getting the funds invested and asked Ms.
Ferguson to explain the situation. He also asked her to explain the difference
between an investment advisor, an investment manager, and an account custodian.
Ms. Ferguson commented that the university has a relationship with the American
National Bank Trust Department to invest other MSU endowment funds. The
university transfers a lump sum of money to the bank and they place it with various
investment managers. She noted that the administration and board had hoped to
invest the Redwine funds in a similar fashion. When the decision was made by the
board to work with three investment firms it became apparent that two of the firms
were strictly investment advisors and that they did not want to hold the assets. They
asked that a separate custodian hold the assets for them. Mr. Sandoval added that
reviewing the various relations, creating the accounts, and legal review delayed the
process of investing the funds. He indicated that approximately $3.1 million was
allocated to each investment firm. The first one-third was invested in October, with
the remaining two-thirds invested in November.




M. Sandoval provided copies of feedback from the three investment firms indicating
their approach to investing the funds thus far, the monthly reports from the firms for
December, 2010, and the university’s investment report for the quarter ending
November 30. Ms. Ferguson noted that page five of the quarterly investment report
included a summary of the investments. She asked if the committee would prefer to
receive a summary each quarter, the full reports monthly, or both. Mr. Engelman
responded that he would like to see both. Mr. Bernhardt agreed and indicated that a
summary sheet showing percentages and detailed backup material in the event of
questions would be very helpful. Ms. Ferguson noted that a summary report showing
percentages of allocations was included in the monthly statements. She added that
she would provide the reports to the committee members as requested.

M. Sandoval stated that each of the investment firms had asked if the Investment
Committee members would like to meet with them once each year to discuss
performance. Mr. Engelman responded that the firms should be given at least one
year to be able to evaluate their performance.

Mr. Engelman noted that as a result of the university having to establish custodial
accounts, two of the investment firms were forced to use J.P. Morgan Chase as the
custodian. He asked if this had caused any complaints or challenges. Ms. Ferguson
responded that there had been no complaints and that all of the firms seem happy with
the arrangements. She added that the two firms indicated they had dealt with J.P.
Morgan Chase in the past and did not have any problem with the arrangement.

As the regents reviewed the reports, Mr. Engelman commented that the investments
were very diverse and he did not notice anything that caused him to worry. Dr.
Rogers added that all three firms showed positive accruals through the end of
December, 2010. Mr. Bryant asked if the university had the December figures from
American National Bank. Ms. Ferguson responded that she did not have the report

~ from American National, but that it was also much better than November.

Mr. Sandoval asked Mr. Engelman how often he wanted the committee to meet. M.
Engelman noted that he had originally hoped for an informal meeting once each
month. However, since the committee meeting must be posted, he thought once each
quarter might be appropriate until the committee feels comfortable with the new
investments. Dr. Gunn added that if the committee receives the detailed reports each
month frequent meetings should not be necessary.

Mr. Bryant asked Mr. Sandoval to explain how the earnings would be distributed if,
for example, the fund achieved a return of 10%. Mr. Sandoval responded that 4% of
the earnings would be distributed to the university to support the Honors Program.
‘The remaining 6% would be returned to the fund to grow the corpus. Mr. Bryant
asked about the rate of return for these types of funds in the past. Mr. Sandoval stated
that prior to the most recent downturn in the market the return was 7-8% per year.

Dr. Rogers added that with the MSU Charitable Trust and the MSU Foundation, the
university has generally taken a distribution of 4% of the three year rolling average,
with the remaining funds being returned to the corpus.



Review of Investment Policy — Endowment Funds
,Q 11-02/Inv. Mr. Sandoval indicated that the university’s endowment fund policy was intended to

give the university more flexibility in the long-term investment of endowment funds.
Mr. Sandoval indicated that he wanted the committee members to review the policy
to be certain they are satisfied with the wording. Mr. Bryant noted that he had
reviewed the policy and was comfortable with the wording. Dr. Gunn reviewed the
seven investment objectives that were stated in the policy. She indicated that she did
not have any problem with the policy.

Mr. Bernhardt asked Mr. Sandoval if he had any specific recommendations regarding
changes to the policy. Mr. Sandoval mentioned the current 30% limit on investing in
alternative assets and asked if committee members were comfortable with that level.
Mr. Engelman stated that since the committee will receive monthly reports, the
committee members can monitor the investments closely and determine if the levels
are appropriate. Mr. Sandoval pointed out that the equity allocation is set not o
exceed 70%. He stated that with the diversification of investments he wanted to be
certain the board was comfortable and understood the risks. Dr. Gunn reminded the
committee of the first investment objective which was to “provide security of
invested principal.”

No changes to the policy were recommended.

Adjournment
Q There being no further business, the Investment Committee discussion concluded at 10:24 a.m.

Reviewed for submission:

s .
elman,/ Chairman
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The Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in regular session in the J. S. Bridwell
Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 3:14 p.m., Thursday,
November 4, 2010. Personnel and Curriculum Committee members in attendance were Dr.
Lynwood Givens, Chairman; Mrs. Tiffany Burks, Mr. Sam Sanchez, and Ms. Jane Spears. Other
regents attending the meeting were Mr, Mike Bernhardt, Mr. Kenny Bryant, Mr. Charles
Engelman, Dr. Carol Gunn, Mr. Shawn Hessing, and Student Regent David Reyna.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Dr. Alisa White,
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Mr. Juan Sandoval, Vice President for
Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for University Advancement
and Student Affairs; and Dr. Robert Clark, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness. Other
university personnel attending the meeting included Dr. Keith Lamb, Associate Vice President
for Student Affairs; Mr. Charlie Carr, Director of Athletics; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor;
Mr. Barry Macha, Interim General Counsel; Ms. Dianne Weakley, Director of Human
Resources; Dr. Jim Owen, Chairman of the MSU Faculty Senate; Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of
the MSU Staff Senate; Ms. Nicole Deese, Research Analyst in the Office of Institutional
Research, Planning, and Assessment; Ms. Janus Buss, Director of Public Information and
Marketing; Ms. Cindy Ashlock, Executive Assistant to the President; and Ms. Debbie Barrow,
Director of Board and Government Relations. Also attending the meeting were Mr, Chris
Stolarzyk, President of the MSU Student Government Association, and M. David Peris, Student
Government Observer. Representing the news media were Ms. Brittany Norman, editor of The
Wichitan, and Ms. Ann Work, reporter, for the Times Record News.

Chairman Givens called the meeting to order at 3:14 p.m.
Reading and Approval of Minutes

11-17. The minutes of the Personnel and Curriculum Committee meeting August 5, 2010, were
approved as presented.

Faculty Senate Report :

11-18. Dr. James Owen, MSU Faculty Senate Chairman, reported that the Faculty Senate has
met three times since the fall term began. The major concern among the senators is the
budget issue. He added that a number of articles have appeared in various publications
dealing with higher education budgets and expenditures around the nation. This
information has also provided topics for discussion by faculty members. He reported
that Dr. Rogers and Dr. White visited with the Faculty Senate about budget matters
during the semester. He added that they were both scheduled to appear at the next
Senate meeting to provide an update. He stated that faculty members appear to be
apprehensive about how the university can meet the commitments and requirements of
the state since personnel costs represent the largest expenditure in the budget. He stated
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that the Senate appreciated the administration working with them as the university
moves through this difficult time.

Staff Senate Report
11-19. Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of the MSU Staff Senate, presented the following
information. ‘

A. The Staff Senate reviewed and provided feedback on MSU policy changes and
updates being considered by the board.

B. The Senate is looking into the possibility of creating a mentor program for new staff
employees at MSU in an effort to assist with greater employee satisfaction and
retention.

C. The Staff Senate plans to raffle an MSU quilt to fund a competitive scholarship
awarded to a staff member each year. Several staff members and their families
volunteered to build a quilt made of MSU t-shirts and sweatshirts for this purpose. °

D. Dr. Rogers addressed the Staff Senate at the October meeting and provided an
update on the current economic situation.

Enrollment Report — Fall 2010

()

11-20. The fall enrollment report was presented in the agenda document. Dr. Clark noted that
enrollment increased by 83 students or 1.3%, and semester credit hours increased by 2%.
Mr. Hessing noted that the junior class enrollment in 2009 was 1278 students and the
senior class enrollment in 2010 is 1900 students. He asked about this large difference.
Dr. Clark responded that the number of transfer students continues to increase. Dr.
Rogers commented that more and more qualified students are attending junior colleges
and transferring to upper level institutions. He indicated his anticipation that MSU’s
junior and senior classes will continue to grow. Mr. Bryant asked for the definition of re-
enrolling freshman. Mr. Gore responded that a re-enrolling freshman is a student who
has earned less than 30 hours, but is not starting as a brand new freshman right out of

high school.
This item was presented as a point of information only.

December 2010 Graduating Class

11-21. Dr. Givens noted that the list of graduates was presented in the agenda for approval. He
stated that 506 students are on the list, which compares to 500 students in 2009.

Mr. Sanchez moved approval of this item as presented. Ms. Burks seconded the motion
and it was approved. :

Organization Change - Alignment of Extended Education Initiatives
11-22. Dr. Givens noted that Midwestern State University has a successful extended education
unit that serves internal constituents by supporting and coordinating distance education
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and serves external constituents through executive, professional, and continuing
education. He added that the administration recommended that all university-sponsored
executive and professional education initiatives be placed under the direction of the
Office of Extended Education, to include current initiatives such as the Intensive English
Language Institute and the North Central Texas Health Care Consortium.

Dr. White stated that the university has an excellent Director of Extended Education, Dr.
Pam Morgan. The extended education area currently oversees continuing education and
distance education, and is in discusston with the Dillard College of Business
Administration regarding a possible executive education program. She noted that as she
reviewed the areas within the academic affairs area, she questioned why the university’s
Intensive English Language Institute (IELI) did not have a relationship with the extended
education program. The IELI includes a professional education component through
Sheppard Air Force Base, providing English language instruction for Spanish and Italian
air force personnel. The program also provides continuing education English language
instruction primarily to military personnet family members. Dr. White indicated that the
IELI program services could possibly be expanded and that this organizational change
will provide the administrative support necessary for this initiative. She added that the
opportunities that will be available to the university with the expanded simulation center
are also a perfect fit with extended education. She noted that Dr. Morgan already works
with extended education in Bowie, Graham, Henrietta, and throughout this region of the
state. Her experience and network will assist in marketing the simulation center services
available to regional hospitals and health-care providers. Dr. White indicated that the
deans support this recommendation.

Ms. Spears moved approval of this ifem as presented. Mr. Sanchez seconded the motion.

Dr. Givens asked if more professional education initiatives might be overseen by the
extended education area in the future. Dr. White responded that they would. She added
that other academic areas are interested in possible future initiatives.

There being no further discussion, the motion was approved..

MSU Policies and Procedures Manual — University Boards, Councils & Committees — Policy

2.338

11-23. Dr. Givens reported that Policy 2.338 of the MSU Policies and Procedures Manual
outlines the councils and commitiees that operate within the university. These internal
bodies are advisory to the university administration. The administration recommended
that the responsibility for these committees be transferred to the MSU Administrative
Council and that the policy be removed from the Manual. Dr. Rogers noted that these
committees are established as needed as to assist with the administrative process. This
recommendation was made to simplify the committee appointment process since the
committees relate to the administration and do not affect board policy.

Ms. Burks moved approval of this item as presented. Mr. Sanchez seconded the motion
and it was approved. ‘



% MSU Policies and Procedures Manual — Changes Required by State or Federal Law or’
b Regulation _

11-24. Dr. Givens noted that many times university policy changes are required by a change in
state or federal law or other governing authority. The administration requested
authorization to make university policy changes when they are so required by a superior
governing authority. The agenda included a list of policy changes that needed to be made
as a result of state or federal law, or other governing authority modifications.

Dr. Givens stated that in the future, such changes will be made to the policies, the board
will be notified of the changes, and the changes will no longer be included in the board
agenda.

Ms. Burks moved approval of this item as presented. Ms. Spears seconded the motion
and it was approved. '

MSU Policies and Procedures Manual Changes
11-25. The following changes to the MSU Policies and Procedures Manual were recommended
for approval, with the items explained as shown below.

A. Policy 3.223 — Staff Employee Education Incentive Program — Ms. Weakley noted
that an appeals process was recommended to provide an opportunity for employees to
appeal decisions made regarding this program.

B. Policy 3.338 — Service Pin Awards —Mr. Weakley stated that wording was added to
U the policy to indicate that employess who have previously retired from the university
and returned to work are ineligible for service pin awards.

C. Policy 4.138 — Key Authorization — Mr. Sandoval indicated that requirements related
to the return of university keys by terminating employees are recommended for
addition to this policy to assist with key security.

Mr. Sanchez moved approval of these changes as recommended. Ms. Burks seconded
the motion and it was approved. :

Adjournment ‘
There being no further business, the Personnel and Curriculum Committee discussion concluded

at 3:38 p.m.

Reviewed for submission:

P b

F. Lynwdod Givens, Chair
Midwestern State University
Board of Regents Personnel & Curriculum Committee
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The Board of Regents, Midwestern State University, met in regular session in the J. S. Bridwell
Board Room, Hardin Administration Building, Wichita Falls, Texas, at 3:54 p.m., Thursday,
November 4, 2010. Student Services Committee members in attendance were Mr. Charles
Engelman, Chairman; Mrs. Tiffany Burks; Dr. Lynwood Givens; and Mr. Sam Sanchez. Other
regents attending the meeting were Mr. Mike Bernhardt, Mr. Kenny Bryant, Dr. Carol Gunn, Mr.
Shawn Hessing, Ms. Jane Spears, and Student Regent David Reyna.

Administrative staff members present included Dr. Jesse W. Rogers, President; Dr. Alisa White,
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Mr. Juan Sandoval, Vice President for
Administration and Finance; Dr. Howard Farrell, Vice President for University Advancement
and Student Affairs; and Dr. Robert Clark, Vice President for Institutional Effectiveness. Other
university personnel attending the meeting included Dr. Keith Lamb, Associate Vice President
for Student Affairs; Mr. Charlie Carr, Director of Athletics; Mr. David Spencer, Internal Auditor;
Mr. Barry Macha, Interim General Counsel; Ms. Dianne Weakley, Director of Human
Resources; Mr. Chris Gore, Chairman of the MSU Staff Senate; Ms. Nicole Deese, Research
Analyst in the Office of Institutional Research, Planning, and Assessment; Ms. Janus Buss,
Director of Public Information and Marketing; and Ms. Debbie Barrow, Director of Board and
Government Relations. Also attending the meeting were Mr. Chris Stolarzyk, President of the
MSU Student Government Association, and Mr. David Peris, Student Government Observer.
Representing the news media were Ms. Brittany Norman, editor of The Wichitan, and Ms. Ann
Work, reporter for the Times Record News.

Chairman Engelman called the meeting to order at 3:54 p.m.

Reading and Approval of Minutes

11-26. The minutes of the Student Services Committee meeting August 5, 2010, were
approved as presented.

Student Government Report

11-27. Student Government President Chris Stolarzyk reported that he met with Mr. Engelman,
Dr. Farrell, and Dr. Lamb eariier in the week and thanked them for the opportunity. He
reported that during the fall semester the SGA discussed the proposed Student Center Fee
and a student referendum was held that week. He added that the Student Senate
discussed the option of asking that the fee sunset after a period of time. However, since
all fee bills in the previous legislative session were sunset after five year, it became a
moot point.

Mr. Stolarzyk noted that participation in student government this fall has been
outstanding, with over 100 senators registered to represent students.
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University Housing Report and Discussion

11-28. Dr. Rogers noted that this item was placed on the agenda for information and discussion

only, with no action recommended. He stated that Sundance Courts opened in the fail
2009 with 276 new beds and enrollment that semester grew by 280 students. He
mdicated that more and more MSU students are from areas outside Wichita Falls and
require housing on or near the campus. He added that parents of entering students
generally want their students to live on campus. Dr. Rogers stated his belief that MSU’s
future enrollment will be governed by the university’s ability to house studenis. For the
fall 2010 a large number of students were turned away from housing. He added that the
time has come to strategically consider and discuss additional on campus housing.

Dr. Lamb reported that this is his twelfth year at MSU and each fall, with the exception
of one, there has been an overflow situation in university housing. When he came to
MSU there were 750 students in university housing and now there are almost 1400. The
housing office stopped taking applications for 2010 fall housing June 2, and housing was
overbooked at that time by 40 students. After that date, 110 students were placed on the
waiting list for housing and at least 50 additional students declined being put on the
waiting list. A safe estimate is that at least 200 students that wanted to live on campus
were not accommodated this fall.

Mr. Engelman expressed his concern that tuition revenue bond funding will not likely be
approved in the near future and it may be that the university may need to look at private
industry for a housing project. Dr. Rogers noted that tuition revenue bonds can only be
used for academic buildings and cannot be used for auxiliary facilities such as university
housing. Mr. Sandoval commented that the university built Sunwatcher Village through
a third party. He stated that while the project was off-balance shect, the bond rating
agencies viewed the debt as university debt. ' '

Dr. Rogers asked Dr. Lamb to provide information regarding the university’s experience
with privatized housing. Dr. Lamb stated that when Sunwatcher Village was built, a
foundation in Southlake, Texas financed the facility, built it, and then entered into an
agreement with the university to manage the facility. The bond rating agencies
considered the debt on the apartment to be debt of the university because the university
had a moral obligation to fill the apartments. The university’s relationship with the
owners was transparent to the students, but the off-balance shect advantage was
essentially gone. Since that time, state law has changed and if the university were to
enter into another “privatized construction” transaction again, the foundation would have
to be incorporated within the Wichita Falls city limits. At this time, such a foundation in
the local area is not available.

Dr. Rogers stated that he liked the idea of having a variety of housing options for MSU
students, from inexpensive traditional dormitories to fine, private apartments. He added
that student service professionals support the idea of traditional dorms for freshmen
students so that they live in a community environment. He stated that cost and the

. offering of a range of housing options would be considered in the decision process.



Mr. Engelman indicated that he was very impressed with the new ;apartments and that
they were top of the line in comparison with other schools. Mr. Bryant added that his

" children lived in dorms that were not as nice and they loved their experience. He agreed

with the need for additional housing, and added that regular dorms might be the best
option.

Dr. Farrell stated that MSU offers a variety of housing options and students and parents
are given the opportunity to determine what they want and what they can afford. He
added that the nicest and most expensive apartments fill up first. Mr. Hessing stated that
if the board mandated that freshmen students must live in the traditional residence halls
first and could later move into upper level housing, the university would have an
opportunity to fill up the traditional halls first.

Mr. Sanchez stated his opinion that while it is important for the university to continue to
grow, challenges that accompany growth, such as parking and space, must also be
considered. Dr. Rogers indicated that this matter is central to the university’s strategic

. plan. He added that while he loves the idea of being a 6,500 student university with a

19/1 student to faculty ratio, it may be that the university must grow to achieve critical
mass. '
